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SOUTH DUBLIN COUNTY COUNCIL

MEETING OF SOUTH DUBLIN COUNTY COUNCIL

MONDAY 12th DECEMBER 2005

QUESTION NO 9
(item 3997)

Question:
Councillor Robert Dowds

“To ask the Manager for a detailed report on the experiment in Cork City Council where renewable fuels, based on rape seed oil, were used to propel some of that city's council vehicles?”

Reply:

The Senior Executive Engineer, Mechanical Section has reported that under an EU funded project known as “MIRACLES” (Multiple Initiative for Rationalised Accessibility and Clean Liveable Environment), Cork City Council is running 16 vehicles on rapeseed oil as an alternative to diesel.

The first step in the three year project which commenced in February 2003 was that their depot fuel storage arrangements were set up to facilitate refuelling of the vehicles.  This was followed in May 2003 with conversion work to seventeen vehicles so that they would run on rapeseed oil.  The vehicles were 4 No. Ford Courier Vans, 1 No. VW Transporter, 11 No. Fiat Ducato Vans, and 1 No. Isuzu NPR tipping truck.
The conversion kits were supplied by “Elsbett” a German Firm specialising in engine conversion kits for burning rapeseed oil and the total conversion cost was €23,000.
The Rapeseed Oil is supplied by Eilish Oils based in Wicklow.
The fuel may be called either:
Cold Pressed Plant Oil (PPO), 

Cold Pressed Rape Seed Oil (RSO) or
Straight Vegetable Oil (SVO) as distinct from Waste Vegetable Oil (WVO)
Latest fuel cost comparisons as per Cork City Council (June 2005) are
Rapeseed Oil 
€1.15

Standard Diesel Oil 
€0.9854

The University of Limerick carried out engine performance and exhaust emission tests, and steady state running was found to compare favourably with diesel. The rapeseed oil was found to have a 5-10% higher power and torque output. 

However no fuel consumption figures are available, for comparison purposes, as mileages are not recorded by Cork City Council – either in the main fleet, or in the vehicles under test.  Similarly no internal examination of the engines was carried out to determine the condition of piston rings etc.

“In the first six months there were concerns about extra visible smoke, the rancid exhaust smell and possible power losses….. Adjustments were made to the engines and up to 25% diesel was added to the RSO to redress these problems.”
Subsequently the Isuzu NPR was taken out of the experiment.  The Ford Couriers appear to be operating satisfactorily.  In the case of the Fiat Ducatos, in the middle of 2005, Elsbett supplied a modified kit for fitting to the Ducatos, in order to overcome persistent problems, caused by conflicts between the Fiat Engine Management System and the Elsbett conversion kit.  
The project is still being monitored and issues have been identified for further consideration, such as odours, cost differential, and engine performance.
The experiment does not appear to be extensive enough from the point of view of the lack of fuel consumption figures, and the lack of a rigorous engine stripdown and examination.
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